Ball Pond Advisory Committee
Minutes

October 5, 2016
7:00 p.m.

A Special meeting of the Ball Pond Advisory Committee was held on Wednesday, October 5, 2016 in the Town Hall conference room.

 

Call to Order
Chairman Cynthia Stevens called the meeting to order at 6:58 p.m. 

 

Members in Attendance
Helen Gallagher, Gary Mummert, and George Buck were present in addition to Cynthia Stevens. Four members represent a quorum.  Mark Spellmann and David Winslow were absent.

 

Approval of Minutes from September 1 ,2016:
Gary Mummert made two corrections to the Minutes from September 1.  Under “Boat Washing” Matt Vogt of New England Aquatic Services had seen the parrot feather watermilfoil.  Also, under Phragmites, it was not George Buck who helped him with harvesting, but his neighbor, also named George.

 

With those changes Gary Mummert made a motion to adopt the Minutes from September 1, 2016.  Helen Gallagher seconded the motion.

 

                                Vote: 4-0-0 (Motion Passed)

 

General Correspondence:  Cynthia Stevens mentioned that New England Aquatic Services was paid.  $4468.75 had been allocated in a Purchase Order for weed removal.  $418.75 was left for the Spring. There is also an outstanding bill from Hydro Technologies. 

 

Public Comment: none

 

New Business:

Blue-Green Algae

· Cynthia Stevens attended the forum at Western Connecticut State University where Larry Marsicano, Executive Director for the Candlewood Lake Authority, spoke regarding the rise of blue-green algae. Associate Professor Edwin Wong, who has been testing samples to analyze the DNA of algae in the water, was also present. The conclusion they drew was that even though Candlewood Lake has blue-green algae, the amounts are small and non-life threatening.  The blue-green algae, which is actually a cyanobacteria, looked worse than it was.  The State standard for closing beaches is 15 parts of algae per billion in a milliliter of water.  Candlewood Lake had much less than that.  Blue-green algae can make pets ill.  In humans it can also cause skin rashes, neurological and liver damage, gastrointestinal problems and even Lou Gehrig’s disease.  Cynthia spoke with Associate Professor Wong about having Ball Pond included in his testing.

Weed Removal Strategy

· Cynthia Stevens spoke with Chuck Lee, from the State of Connecticut Bureau of Water Protection and Land Reuse, regarding how weeds are being managed at lakes around the state. They discussed weed harvesting.  Chuck Lee did not recommend harvesting.  The harvesters introduce invasive species to lakes as they move from lake to lake. He recommended more grass carp. Cynthia also spoke with Joe Onorato of SOLitude  Lake Management.  He quoted for one day of harvesting $1600 for a ½ acre, plus a one time charge of $1600 to bring the harvester to Ball Pond.  He estimated that one harvesting of 20 acres of Ball Pond would cost $60,000 to $70,000.  That estimate did not include disposal.

 

 For one acre of vegetation and one foot of sediment over 20 days, Hydro-raking would cost $32,000 plus the costs of disposal and moving equipment.   The project would require approval from the Inland/Wetland Commission.  The company would charge $400 to attend the Inland/Wetland Commission meetings if BPAC wanted representation.   Cynthia also spoke with Aquatic Analytics.  They quoted 5-7 days to harvest 20 acres, doing 3-4 acres a day, for $22,250.  For Hydro-Raking they quoted 100-200 cubic yards per day, plus 10 trucks a day for removal.  The cost would be $5,000 to $7,000 per day, plus mobilization of equipment, plus disposal fees.

· George Buck felt that a harvester, since it only cuts down three feet, is cost prohibitive, as the weeds grow back in a few weeks. 

· Cynthia Stevens’ concern with harvesting is that unless the Ball Pond Advisory Committee owned the harvester (which costs around $100,000), the harvester would be used on other lakes, which could introduce more invasive species into Ball Pond. 

· Cynthia Stevens also explained that Hydro-Raking was used for deeply rooted plants and was an aggressive form of raking that may be overkill for Ball Pond.

· George Buck mentioned using construction rakes and pitch forks years ago prior to grass carp. He felt that more carp were needed both at Candlewood Lake and at Ball Pond.  He felt the State needs to be more aggressive on using grass carp for weeds on the surface of lakes. He wanted to explore the possibility of using a Weed Razor for weeds below the surface. He felt that suction harvesting was inefficient.
· Cynthia Stevens mentioned she preferred dredging to remedy the weed situation.  However, this is cost prohibitive.

· Gary Mummert felt that pathways should be cut and maintained through the weeds through suction harvesting and that mechanical harvesting was not affordable. 

· Cynthia Stevens was going to request more carp and agreed with the cutting and maintaining of pathways.  She felt more money should be requested in the weed removal budget to do additional suction harvesting.  She can show how expensive alternative methods are in a presentation to the Finance Board in the budget cycle.

 

Cattails

· Cynthia Stevens learned that cattails have to be managed or they can take over shallow areas of a lake.  She was wondering if cattails as well as phragmites could be managed by the Friends of Ball Pond.

· Gary Mummert mentioned that cattails were prevalent at the north end and by Satterlee Road.  They are native but invasive.

 

George Benson Report

· Cynthia Stevens spoke with George Benson regarding making his reports available on the Town’s website.  He sent two reports: Ball Pond Secchi Disc 1977-2016 report, and a Table on Parameters and Defining Ranges for Trophic State of Lakes in Connecticut.  Cynthia wanted to have him make a few small changes that tie Ball Pond into the reports.  She also wanted someone from the committee to write comments that tie back to Ball Pond- like cause and effect.  For example, how dog feces can affect the pond.  Then these documents would be made available on the Town’s website. 
· George Buck wanted Cynthia Stevens to speak with Chuck Lee regarding what can be done to change Ball Pond (which is a hybrid of Mesotrophic based on water clarity) and Eutrophic (based on phosphorous and nitrogen levels) back into a Mesotrophic pond.  Can Alum, which is a metal, be used for example?  He also commented that there are products that will speed up the digestion of the plants at the bottom of the lake.

                               

 

Old Business:
Boat Washing

· Cynthia Stevens provided the Committee with several documents regarding the importance of washing kayaks and inflatables after using them on a lake, before re-introducing them into another.  She mentioned Mark Howarth, a kayaking teacher for LL Bean, NOAA (National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration), and other organizations that offer Guides to Cleaning all kinds of boats, including kayaks and inflatables.  She would like to put a guide to cleaning boats on the Town’s website.

· The Committee agreed that Friends of Ball Pond in their email invitations and on their website should remind boaters who attend their events to clean their kayaks if they’ve been on other water bodies before entering Ball Pond.

· George Buck felt it would be helpful, but that kayaks and inflatables represent only a small problem.  He felt that barges brought in for weed harvesting, and trailers being backed up into Ball Pond posed the larger threat of introducing invasive species. 

· Gary Mummert mentioned that two barges and two trailers are used for suction harvesting.

 

Helen Gallagher made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:25 p.m. Gary Mummert seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.

 

The next special meeting of the Ball Pond Advisory Committee will be held Wednesday, November 2, 2016 at 7:00 p.m. in the Town Hall Conference Room.

 

 

 

 

 

Respectfully Submitted

 

 

Lisa Arasim

Recording Secretary


